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Summary 
 
It was held that the West Beach at Newhaven in East Sussex should not be registered as a 
village green because Newhaven Port held the land under statutory authority and this 
conflicted with the use of land as of right for recreational purposes.  However, it was held that 
a tidal beach can be registered as a town or village green; and greens registration is not 
prevented by the absence of a fixed boundary to the land used by local people; the fact that 
there were byelaws prohibiting certain activities on the land; ownership of the foreshore by 
the Crown; and no right of access to West Beach. 
 
Issues considered 
 
Newhaven is a port town at the mouth of the River Ouse in East Sussex.  West Beach is at the 
western end of the town and is bounded by a high sea wall to the north with steps leading 
down to the beach.  The beach is wholly covered by water at high tide but becomes uncovered 
as the tide ebbs and flows.  It still remains wholly covered by the sea for 42 per cent of every 
25 hours, 10 minutes of the full tidal cycle.  It is wholly uncovered for only a few minutes 
each day.  The area of the beach to mean low water mark is 15 acres. 
 



Newhaven Town Council applied to East Sussex County Council to register West Beach as a 
village green on 18 December 2008.  This was when the owner of West Beach, Newhaven 
Port & Properties Ltd (the claimant), which owns and operates Newhaven Port, fenced off 
public access to West Beach.  The county council held a public inquiry in July 2010 after 
which the inspector, Miss Ruth Stockley of Counsel, recommended to the council that it 
accept the application.  The county council agreed on 22 December 2010 to register the land 
and this was challenged by Newhaven Port & Properties. 
 
The claimant challenged the decision on the grounds that a tidal beach cannot be registered as 
a town or village green.  Even if it can be registered, this particular beach was not registerable 
on a lawful analysis of the facts relating to its actual use.  Land which had no fixed boundary 
could not be registered.  Since the use of West Beach was regulated by byelaws, it was used 
by the public precariously, ie by licence, and therefore its use was not as of right.  Nor could 
the use be as of right when there was no right of access to reach West Beach.  Subsequent to 
the hearing, the claimant further developed an argument that, since West Beach was part of 
the operational land of the port and subject to the port authority’s byelaw-making powers and 
its existing byelaws, registration as a town or village green was incompatible with its statutory 
powers and rights. 
 
Can a tidal beach be a town or village green? 
 
Mr Justice Ouseley concluded that ‘West Beach is not excluded from registration because it is 
not a traditional green or grassy.  Nor is it excluded because it is wholly covered in water for 
part of the day and wholly uncovered for only a very short period of the day’ (paragraph 39). 
 
The absence of a fixed boundary to the land used by local people 
 
The judge concluded ‘the fact that lawful sports and pastimes cannot be engaged in over the 
whole of the registered land all the time is not a reason for refusing to register all the land 
over which at times of the day, depending on the state of the tide, the public can and do 
engage as of right in lawful sports and pastimes’ (paragraph 52).  He continued ‘I see no 
comfort for Mr George [counsel for the claimant] in the inclusion in the definition of a town 
or village green of “land covered by water”.  The definition does not require the land covered 
by water to be part of a larger, dry area.  This seems to me to contemplate not just the 
registration of land permanently under water but also the registration of land not always 
covered by water, because the levels of a village pond or inland lake can vary with rain or the 
fullness of feeder streams.  The registrability of an area cannot depend on the permanence of 
its water coverage, nor can land be excluded from registrability because of the inevitable 
natural variability of the extent of its watery coverage.  It cannot have been intended, in the 
use of that language, that a steady, permanent water level was required for the water area to be 
registrable’ (paragraph 53). 
 
If a tidal beach can be registered as a town or village green, is West Beach lawfully to be 
registered as one? 
 
Here the claimant contended that the reasoning of the inspector was legally inadequate and 
produced an irrational decision.  The point here was that a number of activities were 
prohibited by the byelaws (eg fishing, swimming and other water-based activities).  The judge 
said ‘it is not a prerequisite of registration of land as a village green that lawful recreational 
use be physically possible over all of it; the Trap Grounds case illustrates that’ (paragraph 68). 
He did not consider that the effect of the tides was such as to prevent ‘a rational conclusion 
that when, where and to the extent that lawful use was possible, there was a sufficient degree 
of it to satisfy the criterion that use be as of right and so to permit registration’ (paragraph 71). 



 
Use as of right: the effect of the byelaws 
 
The inspector had noted that there were no signs in place during the relevant 20-year period of 
the village green claim which would have indicated to users of the land that their use was 
regulated by byelaws or otherwise by the landowner, nor was there any evidence of the 
enforcement of the byelaws including the byelaw prohibiting swimming in the harbour.  
However, the judge considered that ‘any activities carried on in breach of the byelaws, 
whether the byelaws are enforced against them or not, are unlawful and have to be discounted, 
as the inspector discounted for example, the bathing, (paragraph 93).  On this section he 
concluded ‘It is irrelevant whether the recreational public had any subjective intent to assert a 
right; what matters is the quality of their use as apparent to the reasonable landowner.  
Conversely, the subjective intent of the landowner is irrelevant; what matters is the objective 
nature of his overt response to that user, and not the subjective intent with which he does the 
acts said to constitute or to evidence the licence he relies on’ (paragraph 110).  Accordingly 
he saw no bar to registration. 
 
Crown and foreshore 
 
The claimants argued that use by the public of the foreshore was subject to a rebuttable 
presumption that it was by permission of the Crown or its successors in title.  The judge 
concluded that there was no special rule for the foreshore and said ‘If rights to use land for 
sports and pastimes can be asserted against the Crown, there is nothing in the Acts of 1965 or 
2006 to suggest a special regime’ (paragraph 122).  He rejected this argument. 
 
Conflicting statutory regimes 
 
This argument was further developed after the hearing.  The judge concluded that because the 
port authority had the power to make byelaws under various Acts, it could not ‘permit the use 
of this land as of right for recreational purposes because it is reasonably foreseeable that that 
would conflict with its statutory functions…... One group of the public cannot acquire rights 
against the general public interest measured by the existence of statutory powers which are 
reasonably foreseeably inconsistent with the rights they assert’ (paragraph 147).  He therefore 
held that the land cannot be registered as a village green but he did so with reluctance: ‘I 
would have preferred to hold that the land was registrable but that the effect of registration did 
not prevent the full operation of the port authority’s powers for the proper purpose of the 
undertaking’ (paragraph 149). 
 
Use of land to which there was no right of access could not be as of right 
 
The claimant argued that, because there was no public right of way to the village green, there 
could be no right to use the land for lawful sports and pastimes.  However, the judge did not 
consider this to be a bar to registration of the land: ‘it would be wrong for rights which on the 
evidence have been proved to exist not to be registered as required by the statute, simply 
because they could not be exercised’ 
 
Other matters 
 
It was argued that the system for registering town or village greens was inconsistent with the 
European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR).  The judge rejected this argument. 
 
  



Conclusion 
 
The judge held that registration was not compatible with the statutory purpose for which the 
land was held by the claimant and therefore could not be registered.  He therefore quashed the 
county council’s decision to register the land. 
 
 


